Street Vending in Kampala: From Corruption to Crisis

PIUS GUMISIRIZA

Abstract: For many decades, the Kampala City Council (KCC) tolerated street vending was as a positive livelihood strategy for many poor urban dwellers. In 2010, the Parliament of Uganda passed legislation that changed the management of Kampala city from elected (KCC) to central government-appointed officials (KCCA). The main argument given for this change was that it would reduce endemic corruption, improve working conditions of very poor groups, and streamline service delivery. However, Kampala witnessed an unprecedented increase in the number of street vendors between 2014 and 2019. The central government and KCCA officials framed vendors' ongoing presence and refusal to vacate the streets as a suicidal problem. Ruthless eviction operations by KCCA law enforcement officers have yielded very limited success. This article argues that deliberate neglect of market vendors' needs and corruption embedded in the process of demolishing, redevelopment, and management redeveloped/purchased markets left thousands of low-income market vendors without adequate relocation alternatives. Many resorted to street vending thus, turning an already existing issue into a crisis. Having contributed to this street vending crisis, state actors used ruthless means to evict but without success. Street vendors have used defiance, building alliances with opposition politicians, and bribing some KCCA law enforcement officers to defy KCCA eviction efforts. Heightened fear by the central government that continued crude eviction of street vendors without any viable livelihood option would have serious political drawbacks combined with the other factors to further circumvent KCCA efforts to evict them.

Key words: Kampala, street vendors, corruption, markets, Uganda.

Introduction

Kampala has for decades been dogged with serious challenges such as uncollected garbage, poor drainage, poor roads, inadequate sanitation, cramped classrooms, and insufficient health centers.¹ This mess became a constant personal embarrassment to President Museveni particularly when compared to Kigali, the capital of Rwanda.² President Museveni blamed the overall situation on the incompetence and corruption of opposition politicians controlling Kampala.³ Therefore, ruling party officials argued that it was only possible to reduce these challenges and modernize Kampala by changing its management structure.⁴ In 2010, the ruling National Resistance Movement (NRM) party utilized its control of parliament to pass the Kampala City Council Authority Act (KCCA Act 2010) that changed management of Kampala city from elected to government-appointed officials. The KCCA Act 2010 became effective on 1 March 2011 leading to the creation of a full Ministry for Kampala Affairs and an executive director (ED) directly appointed by the president to manage the city.⁵ Ms. Jenifer Musisi was appointed ED and started her work in April 2011. With a tremendously increased budget from

Pius Gumisiriza is a Commonwealth PhD Scholar in the Department for International Development, University of Birmingham. He was formerly Associate Consultant, Department of Public Policy and Governance, Uganda Management Institute, Kampala.

http://www.africa.ufl.edu/asq/v20/v20i1a5.pdf

© University of Florida Board of Trustees, a public corporation of the State of Florida; permission is hereby granted for individuals to download articles for their own personal use. Published by the Center for African Studies, University of Florida.

central government and more funding through development partners, KCCA fixed many roads and improved some service delivery. Musisi also interdicted or sacked many corrupt officials—efforts that earned her praise from many commentators, including President Museveni.⁶

President Museveni and ED Musisi then argued that the presence of street vendors on the streets of Kampala was suicidal and must be removed.⁷ Cabinet passed a resolution that street vendors should be evicted from the streets. KCCA law enforcement officers intensified eviction operations, sometimes using uncivil methods that resulted in fights, loss of goods, accidents, and even deaths of street vendors.⁸ Despite of the ruthless eviction operations by KCCA, street vending actually expanded from 2014–19 (estimated to be over 10,000 vendors by 2019).⁹ Why did the numbers of street vendors in Kampala increase in this period? Why did they refuse to vacate the streets—even in the face of a sustained ruthless crackdown?

The government and KCCA propagated a narrative that Kampala management reforms reduced corruption, improved working conditions for low-income earners, and streamlined public service delivery. This article challenges this narrative, using empirical data to expose: (a) how KCCA appointed incompetent market leaders; (b) the deliberate neglect by KCCA of poor vendor needs; (c) how different forms of corruption resulted in mismanagement of redeveloped markets; and d) demolition and stalled redevelopment of other markets without adequate relocation alternatives for the affected low-income market vendors. The article proceeds with a literature review on the informal sector and street vending generally, followed by the nature of politics, corruption, and anti-corruption debates in Uganda and Kampala.

Literature Review

Street vendors are broadly defined in this article as traders that use their bodies, wheelbarrows, handcarts, bicycles, temporary shades, trees, fences, mats, tables, and racks to carry, display, and sell their commodities. They have long existed and still do business in many cities both in developed and developing countries.¹⁰ Some argue that if properly managed, street vending can provide a meaningful livelihood option, particularly for unemployed and poor urban dwellers.¹¹ Others argue that street vendors undercut city authority/government revenue collection targets, inconvenience the flow of people/traffic, and take away customers from off-street rent/tax paying businesses, among others.¹² Because of the constantly changing opportunities and challenges that come with street vending, it is an occupation that falls in and out of favor across space and time. Kampala City Council (KCC)—the predecessor for Kampala Capital City Authority (KCCA)—had for many decades tolerated street vending as a positive livelihood strategy.¹³ After the dismantling of KCC, street vendors fell out of favor from the new KCCA. Their presence, working spaces, and rights came under total suppression.¹⁴ Similar instances of street vendor repression and their determination not to vacate the streets occurred in Malawi after Bingu wa Mutharika came to power in 2004.¹⁵

Street vending is a complex occupation driven by various factors in different cities. Therefore, it is difficult to precisely explain the presence of street vendors in any city. In many sub-Saharan African cities, street vendors are a sub-group of a bloated informal sector which the World Bank blamed on the "urbanization of people without capital" or population increasing in urban centers without formal or industrial jobs.¹⁶ In the case of Uganda, a bloated low paying informal sector can be traced way back in the unfettered structural adjustment policies (SAPs). During their bush war struggles (1980–1986), Yoweri Museveni and his National Resistance Army rebels espoused a vision to build an integrated and self-sustaining economy using a strong socialist-nationalist economic program. This plan hit a dead end when as president, Museveni turned to donors for aid to help him resuscitate a collapsed economy at the beginning of the early 1990s. Museveni quickly became a strong neoliberal economic orthodoxy convert who implemented wide-reaching SAPs with the guidance of donors and international financial institutions. These included abandoning investment in the agricultural sector, wholesale privatization of state owned enterprises, deep-reaching retrenchment of government workers, removal of agricultural subsidies, and liberalization of the economy among other reforms.¹⁷ Proponents of these reforms credited them for the impressive economic growth (six percent average), macroeconomic stability (single-digit annual and core inflation, stable exchange), and tremendous reduction in poverty per capita from the 1990s to the early 2000s.¹⁸

On the other hand, critics have argued that SAPs: (a) exposed a predominantly peasant society and collapsed Ugandan economy to an infectiously violent mode of capitalism where corruption was used to plunder public resources during the privatization process; (b) failed to deliver the promised private sector led industrialization transformation; (c) resulted in the collapse of the cooperative movement and low agricultural productivity; and (d) created mass unemployment and a bloated urban informal sector.¹⁹ In Kampala alone, over 70 percent of the 3.5 million people who work there daily are engaged in low paying informal sector activities.²⁰ Other scholars have pointed to similar consequences in other countries such as Zambia which also implemented ambitious SAPs in the early 1990s.²¹ These policies and experiences sharply contrast with those pursued in countries that succeeded to create mass and decent jobs in urban centers. For instance, in the East Asian Tiger countries pragmatic state interventionism in the economy led to high agricultural productivity in the countryside and urbanization accompanied by rapid industrialization that created decent jobs which absorbed most of the labor.²²

Many scholars stress that democracy—particularly free and fair elections, the rule of law, and eliminating corruption as key determinants of who governs and how—ultimately influences development.²³ When democracy is rendered dysfunctional, incumbents govern as they like with little risk of being punished by unsatisfied voters.²⁴ These arguments are plausible when contextualized in the Ugandan experience of the last thirty years and Kampala after the KCCA Act of 2010. They can also be directly correlated to struggles for the political control of Kampala city, its markets, and ultimately, the street vending crisis.

President Museveni took power in 1986 after a five year guerrilla war with a promise of establishing democracy but has instead established a semi-authoritarian regime and entrenched himself.²⁵ Starting from the early 2000s when political competition became very intense, the repression of opponents, marginalization of groups or places opposed to his rule, political patronage, and corruption became key tools to reproduce and consolidate power.²⁶ The entrenchment of political patronage created corrupt networks that run across the entire service delivery and administrative structure. Vertically, these run from central to local governments and extend horizontally across ministries, departments, and government agencies.²⁷ The use of patronage by President Museveni and his regime to win and maintain support fits in well with

patronage theory which asserts that the more vulnerable incumbent politicians are, the more likely they are to use patronage to win votes.²⁸

In the specific case of Kampala, city leadership was for many years under the firm control of opposition politicians who struggled to provide adequate public services due chronic underfunding by the central government. Many commentators considered this a deliberate strategy to undermine control of the city and punish Kampala residents for supporting the opposition.²⁹ Hundreds of thousands of low-income informal sector employed people in Kampala conduct their business in formal and informal markets.³⁰ Opposition politicians/parties gained firm political control of Kampala city in part through building alliances with market vendors by protecting their interests in return for votes.³¹ Most of these markets (particularly those generating a lot of money or located in prime places) have for many years been battlegrounds between vendors, land developers, politicians, Kampala authorities, and even the Buganda kingdom over who should own, manage, or redevelop them.³²

For many years, vendors fought against being dispossessed from their market areas.³³ President Museveni and his NRM party found it very difficult to gain political support among this huge section of Kampala's population.³⁴ This started to change when KCC aligned with interests that aimed to control city markets. Vendors then co-opted President Museveni as their new ally, an opportunity he grabbed with two hands in order to strengthen his political support in the city.³⁵ With this newfound alliance, the President vehemently condemned KCC's practice of selling market lands, arguing that it was against the principle of empowering poor people.³⁶ On several occasions, he intervened and cancelled land transactions in defense of vendors' interests. For instance, in 2009, Museveni ordered the cancellation of the Kisekka market land sale contract after demonstrations by vendors.³⁷ In 2010, he ordered the termination of Hassan Basajjabalaba's Haba Group contract to lease and manage Nakasero, Shauriyako, and St. Balikuddembe markets after vendors and parliament opposed the move.

Cancellation of these market contracts came with huge compensation costs. Wealthy businessman Hassan Basajjabalaba was compensated with a highly inflated Ush 142.6 billion (US\$ 61 million) and this caused a public uproar. The compensation process was marred with various irregularities. The Office of Auditor General determined that Basajjabalaba had forged documents relating to the payment and there was no basis for the compensation.³⁸ President Museveni blamed the scandal on the KCC which had given Basajjabalaba the contract in the first place. Skeptics were not convinced by his arguments, and many suspected that there could have been collusion to siphon off taxpayer money to finance Museveni's 2011 re-election. These allegations were built on the fact that numerous witnesses—including former Minister of Finance Syda Bbumba—testified that President Museveni had instructed them to push through the compensation. Basajjabalaba was the chairperson of the ruling NRM party business league at the time and a well-known contributor of huge sums of money to NRM election campaigns.³⁹ This corruption scandal was so bad that it was used in combination with other poor service delivery challenges as the basis for changing the management of Kampala from elected (KCC) to government-appointed officials (KCCA).⁴⁰

Many behavioral and organizational scholars have argued that once corruption and incompetence become deeply embedded within an organization, the structure of management should be changed by placing operations under the stewardship of leaders who are not only very competent but also committed to high standards of behavior.⁴¹ The government of Uganda built a similar narrative and argued that changing Kampala city management from elected to government-appointed officials would reduce corruption, provide better working spaces for low income earners (in the form of modern market structures), and streamline general service delivery in the city.⁴² However, skeptics of Kampala city management reforms argued that the real intention of the reform was not necessarily to uproot corruption or stop land/market giveaways but in fact to carry these deals out with less resistance from opposition politicians.⁴³

Their suspicions are not without basis as there is well documented evidence of endemic corruption with impunity among top ranking government officials in Uganda.⁴⁴ Endemic corruption within wider Ugandan society complicates the fight against the same problem within KCCA. Scholars have long articulated that corruption may be very difficult to uproot from organizations when the wider institutional and political environments within which they operate are also corrupt.⁴⁵ It is even harder to uproot corruption from countries like Uganda where leaders frequently voice their disdain against corruption — as President Museveni has done — but in actual practice, they do little because they actually benefit from it.⁴⁶

As discussed above, a number of studies have discussed issues related with politics, corruption, changing fortunes of market vendors, and suppression of street vendors in Kampala. This study provides new knowledge illustrating how the actions and inactions of the government and KCCA officials now championing eviction of street vendors from Kampala contributed to their huge presence in the first place. The article critiques the government narrative which emphasizes that management reforms reduced corruption and improved service delivery for the very poor in Kampala. It argues instead that deliberate neglect of market vendors' priorities and corruption embedded in the management, demolition, and redevelopment of various city markets contributed to the vending crisis in Kampala city during the period 2014–2019. The article further provides new insights on why and how street vendors have defied KCCA eviction efforts.

Methodology

As earlier noted, hundreds of thousands of low-income informal sector-employed people in Kampala conduct their business in markets.⁴⁷ To understand how the street-vending crisis in Kampala unfolded, this article examines the processes, events and decisions involved during and after the demolition, redevelopment, and management of key markets. The five key markets – Nakivubo Park Yard, USAFI, Kasubi, Kisseka, and Wandegeya – were purposively selected for analysis in this study. Their demolition, redevelopment, and mismanagement significantly contributed to the street vending crisis during the period 2014–2019. Nakivubo Park Yard, USAFI, and Kisseka markets were selected because they are located within the CBD and have been affected by the mentioned developments. USAFI was bought by KCCA to resettle street vendors. Kisseka was demolished and efforts to rebuild it have stalled. Wandegeya was redeveloped at a very huge cost but failed to attract vendors. Kasubi was demolished to pave way for road development.

This multiple case study approach helps provide wider and in-depth data which can even be used for external generalization of the study findings.⁴⁸ This study adopted a qualitative

research design and extensively used newspaper articles as a source of verifiable secondary data. Secondary data was supplemented with recorded testimonies of twenty-four market/street vendors and four key informants through in-depth interviews conducted in July 2018. Street vendors were randomly selected and interviewed. Interviews were conducted in Luganda and later translated into English. Six key informant interviews with people who have extensive knowledge on Kampala politics or directly involved in the management of Kampala affairs were conducted. These included three scholars from Makerere University, the Lord Mayor of Kampala, the KCCA director for market affairs, and the KCCA representative in Wandegeya market. Primary and secondary data were triangulated and concurrently analyzed.

Data Presentation and Discussion

Data on each of the sampled markets is presented and discussed separately so as to illustrate how different forms of corruption, neglect of market vendor's interests and incompetence contributed to pushing thousands of vendors onto the streets. Views of key informants and recorded testimonies of street/market vendors are discussed interactively.

Kisseka Market

This case illustrates how collusive corruption perpetuated by non-state actors (Kisseka Market committee leaders and rich businesspeople) combined with a dysfunctional justice system where cases take years before being resolved combined to stall a market redevelopment project intended to benefit thousands of vendors, thus forcing many onto the streets. Kisseka market used to be located in the city center along Namirembe road and was for decades home to over two thousand vendors. In 2009, Kampala City Council (KCC) sold the land to a company owned by Col. John Mugyenyi. Kisseka market vendors violently protested this sale and had the support of parliament. President Museveni directly intervened and cancelled Mugyenvi's contract. He gave the same land to the vendors and advised them to form an association to represent their own redevelopment interests. Vendors formed Nakivubo Road Old Kampala (Kisekka) Market Vendors Limited along with a redevelopment plan agreed by nearly nineteen hundred of the over two thousand vendors. In October 2011, KCCA gave them an initial fiveyear sub-lease with potential for a 49-year extension based on the condition of vendors building new structures within five years. The vendors had nowhere else to relocate during reconstruction. They therefore requested that the market be demolished in phases so that they could continue to work from one side as the other was developed. The market chairperson at the time rejected their plea and Kisseka was completely demolished at his orders on 22 December 2014.

Redevelopment then started despite a court order obtained by vendors. The redeveloped market was to specifically belong to its former vendors. However, when the construction started, members on the construction committee colluded with rich business people who acquired shops although they were not in the redevelopment plan. Shops and stalls were supposed to be affordable and allocated following a one-vendor-one-stall criterion according to the Presidential directive. However, members on the construction committee booked multiple shops for themselves. They also inflated the prices for shops (Ush 25 to 50 million) and stalls (Ush 9 to 25 million) depending on size. The deliberately hiked prices completely locked out

many vendors who resorted to legal action. The ensuing court battles have taken years without judgment and resulted into the stalling of the entire redevelopment process of Kisseka market.⁴⁹ Those Kisseka vendors with enough resources have since moved on and rent out other spaces. However, this research also revealed that hundreds of very low-income vendors who operated in this market were left without any other place to operate and turned to street vending.⁵⁰

Wandegeya Market

The case of this multi-million-dollar modern market illustrates how corrupt officials within KCCA sold stalls to actors not working in the market, resulting in serious problems. It also reveals a lack of sensitivity to vendors in terms of changing prices and a disrespect of their rights in electing people entrusted with managing the markets—all of which contributed to pushing many out of this infrastructure onto the streets as illustrated hereunder. The government of Uganda in partnership with the African Development Bank initiated a Markets and Agricultural Trade Improvement Project (MATIP), which aimed to build twenty-one modern markets across the country. These were aimed at providing a better working environment and a broader objective of getting vendors off the streets.⁵¹ In Kampala alone, three markets, including Wandegeya, were planned under this program.

In 2014, Wandegeya market was commissioned while others were under construction. However, by June 2016, two years after it officially opened, Wandegeya market still had over forty per cent of its stalls sitting empty.⁵² Since then, the occupancy situation has not improved yet there are many street vendors operating in Wandegeya suburb. This is mainly attributed to the fact that KCCA officials appointed to manage the market sold off strategically located ground floor stalls to outside people with more money rather than the intended poor vendors. The non-vendor individuals who acquired stalls put them up for rent at exorbitant rates that many vendors could not afford. In March 2015, a section of vendors opposed to this kind of corruption wanted to elect a new team to look into these matters. However, KCCA officials blocked the election insisting that the committee they had put in place was their preferred option.⁵³ This caused many vendors to remain with no choice other than operating on the streets of Wandegeya suburb.⁵⁴ Vendors operating on the streets of Wandegeya undercut the prices of those who remained in the market. Even those with stalls in the market also opt to bring their goods onto the streets because of fewer customers inside the market thus compounding the matter.⁵⁵ In July 2016 KCCA officials convened a meeting in Wandegeya market aimed at slashing the rent by thirty percent.⁵⁶ According to vendors on the street, however, this was window dressing the problem because the slashed rent was for stalls located on the upper floors, which attract fewer customers.⁵⁷

Nakivubo Park Yard and USAFI Markets

Nakivubo Park Yard market is a clear example of different forms of political corruption working in different ways to influence the demolition, with a lack of appropriate or adequate relocation alternatives forcing thousands onto the streets. USAFI market is concurrently discussed because of linked experiences illustrating how incompetence, exclusion, and incidental corruption also forced some formerly resettled street vendors back onto the streets. The ways in which crony capitalism plus state and regulatory capture manifested in the demolition of Nakivubo Park Yard market are complicated. They might not be easily recognizable as corruption or contested, and in other instances they are hard to prove. Nonetheless, that does not stop them from being corrupt practices. State capture is defined in this article as a type of corruption that happens when private interests significantly influence the decision-making processes of a state.⁵⁸ Regulatory capture happens when an agency charged with regulating a sector advances the special concerns of a particular interest group.⁵⁹ Crony capitalism happens when individual favoritism is exercised in the distribution of legal permits, government grants, special tax breaks, and other forms of state intervention.⁶⁰

Nakivubo Park Yard market, which started in the 1980s, at one point housed over 25,000 vendors. The market was located on land owned by Nakivubo War Memorial Trust.⁶¹ The trust entered into an agreement with KCC and vendors, wherein KCC would collect taxes from vendors and share it with the trust. In 2014, Nakivubo Stadium board of trustees awarded a redevelopment contract to four companies. However, with influence from top politicians including President Museveni, Minister of Sports Charles Bakkabulindi, and Minister for Kampala Affairs Beti Kamya, Nakivubo Trust reneged on the contract it had signed with the four companies. Instead, it re-awarded the contract to Ham Enterprises (U) Ltd, a company owned by Ham Kiggundu. According to President Museveni, Mr. Kiggundu had achieved tremendous success in developing commercial buildings in and around the city, thus he was the right person to redevelop Nakivubo Park Yard.

Other key stakeholders objected President Museveni's recommendation of Ham Kiggundu. These included the KCCA Executive Director Jenifer Musisi, Kampala Mayor Elias Lukwago, Ministry of Trade Amelia Kyambadde, the market vendors, and of course the companies that had valid contracts to redevelop the land. However, Kiggundu was still granted a 49-year lease to redevelop the land. The aggrieved companies went to court and secured an injunction halting the redevelopment. However, a judgment to the contrary was passed, two days after the aggrieved companies had secured an injunction.⁶² On 20 February 2017—without informing KCCA—Minister for Kampala Affairs Beti Kamya directed all vendors to vacate Nakivubo Park Yard market within thirty days. The vendors and KCCA argued that an alternative relocation site should be provided before any eviction.⁶³

However, on 27 February 2017 Nakivubo Park Yard market vendors woke up to the news that Ham Kiggundu's workers were demolishing the market under protection from a massive police deployment. KCCA officials insisted that they never gave Kiggundu permission to demolish Nakivubo Park Yard market.⁶⁴ The speaker of Parliament Rebecca Kadaga and the Minister for Trade, Investment and Cooperatives Amelia Kyambadde castigated Beti Kamya for aiding demolition of the market without adequate relocation plans.⁶⁵ On their part, Kamya and Kiggundu argued that vendors were paid Ush 200 million to help them relocate to USAFI market.⁶⁶ Most vendors denied ever receiving any money from Kiggundu and that if any money was given, it was their compromised leaders who took it to okay the eviction.⁶⁷

USAFI market had been bought by KCCA in 2013 to specifically accommodate around seven hundred street vendors.⁶⁸ These vendors initially occupied the market without paying any rent because they were still struggling to attract customers to the new place.⁶⁹ The moment USAFI market leaders learnt about what had happened at Nakivubo Park Yard, they demanded fifteen months rent in arrears and those who could not pay were forced to vacate their stalls. Many went back to the streets.⁷⁰ But even when these vacated, the remaining stalls at USAFI

were not enough and thousands of Nakivubo Park Yard market vendors ended up on the streets.⁷¹

According to Dr. Esau Galukande (KCCA deputy director for production and marketing) KCCA made many efforts aimed at creating a good working environment for the very poor, including street vendors. This included establishing some city roads where goods could be sold on Sundays, plus buying or rebuilding markets such as USAFI and Wandegeya. However, its technical officials are also overwhelmed by challenges created by forces outside their control. The illegal demolition of Nakivubo Park Yard—which they opposed but were ignored by more powerful people inside and outside government-resulted in the displacement of tens of thousands of market vendors, many of whom ended on the streets.⁷² From Dr. Galukande's assessment, one can aptly assert that while executive director Jenifer Musisi may have made tremendous efforts to uproot corruption within KCCA, she also had limits in terms of how far she could reach in uprooting corruption from Kampala while also solving the street vending issue. Musisi's failure to stop the illegal Nakivubo Park Yard market giveaway exemplifies how corruption may be very difficult to uproot from organizations or specific places when the wider institutional and political environments are very corrupt.⁷³ It also reveals the role of power in determining whether a corrupt activity can be successfully initiated and implemented with impunity.74

Kasubi Roadside Market

Kasubi roadside market illustrates how a lack of commitment to the priorities of the very poor contributed to the displacement of market vendors from their working premises without any relocation alternative. For over thirty years, two thousand or more vendors operated a roadside market along Hoima road in the Kampala suburb of Kasubi. When the expansion of Kampala-Nansana-Hoima road started in 2016, government promised to construct a new market, but this never materialized. The vendors identified a two acre piece of land at Kasubi zone on Hoima road where they could be relocated but KCCA claimed it had no money.75 Without an appropriate relocation alternative, many vendors turned to street vending as a means for survival in the suburbs of Nakulabye, Lubaga, Makerere, and old Kampala.⁷⁶ According to Elias Lukwago, Lord Mayor of Kampala, the failure to urgently raise money to buy two acres of land for over two thousand vendors reveals a lack of commitment to the priorities of the very poor in Kampala.⁷⁷ Lukwago's assertions are supported by a long list of prime land giveaways, huge government money compensations to rich businesspeople, and rewarding bonuses to government-employed people for essentially doing their job.⁷⁸ Lukwago--whose efforts to defend street vendors in Kampala are well documented-further stressed that they should not be hounded off the streets before adequate relocation plans are provided, particularly those directly affected by demolition of their markets.

Efforts to Evict Street Vendors: Why Limited Success?

After declaring vendors unwanted on the streets of Kampala, KCCA law enforcement have used different methods including criminal prosecutions, confiscation of goods, harassment, specifying streets for them to sell goods on Sundays, and redeveloping/buying markets. Nevertheless, all these efforts aimed at removing street vendors from the streets have yielded

limited success. Several factors which are highly intertwined have combined to thwart KCCA efforts to get street vendors—now estimated to be over ten thoiusand—off the streets of Kampala.⁷⁹

Street Vendor Resistance

According to Dr. Kafureeka Lawyer, the refusal of street vendors to vacate the streets even in the face of severe crackdown should be understood in the prism of the struggle for space and business in Kampala. Shopping mall/arcade owners and those operating in them are totally opposed to the activities of street vendors who take away customers and undercut prices. From 2010, this disdain aligned with the ambitions of government aimed at "modernizing" Kampala. The presence of street vendors in the streets is antithetical to that ambition. Thus, these two sides are aligned in opposition to and suppression of street vendors. On the other hand, many street vendors—who blame their presence on the streets from the inactions and actions of government, rich businesspeople, and arcade owners—are determined not to leave the streets. For many, particularly the very poor who may not have other sustainable livelihood options, the streets are their last stand.⁸⁰ These street vendors, just like other informal sector working groups such as taxi owners and *boda-boda* (motorcycle) drivers have also built alliances with opposition politicians to defend their interest with some success, as reflected in the 2016 election results.⁸¹

According to Professor Julius Kiiza, all actors involved in street vendor eviction operations are keenly aware that in the era of smartphones when anyone can capture an incident, post to social media, and cause a public storm, they must be careful. Pictures of women carrying babies on their backs and baskets of mangoes on the head running away from law enforcement officers is not what the government wants appearing on different media platforms.⁸² Government does not want a repeat of incidents such as the one on 5 August 2017, when a 38-year-old Olivia Basemera—a single mother who was vending handkerchiefs—died while running from KCCA enforcement officers.⁸³ This sparked serious social media-driven public outcry and demonstrations echoing those in Tunisia (a street vendor burnt himself to death after harassment from government officials and ignited the Arab spring). Thus, KCCA and government officials know that brutalization of the most vulnerable in this era of media platforms that can drive things viral have the potential to end careers of the officers involved, cause public violence, and even cause regime instability. Indeed, the KCCA officers involved in the Basemera incident were arrested and prosecuted. Since then, most of them are very cautious not to be caught up in a similar accident, rendering their eviction operations less effective.

Politicization of City Management

According to Professor William Muhumuza, while KCCA reforms aimed to depoliticize the management of Kampala and run it as a corporate entity, the entire processes was from the very beginning captured by the ruling government with President Museveni at the center.⁸⁴ The KCCA Act 2010 suppressed the voices of the electorate in how the city should be managed. This suppression empowered KCCA ED Jenifer Musisi to ruthlessly evict street vendors without any fear of voter's backlash because she was unelected official.⁸⁵ The voters in Kampala projected their anger at President Museveni, however, and repaid him by overwhelmingly voting the opposition during the 2016 general election. After the elections, President Museveni lamented

that her actions were a major contributor to his poor performance in Kampala. He immediately appointed two opposition politicians (Beti Kamya and Bena Namugwanya) as ministers for Kampala Affairs. Kamya publicly rebuked Musisi for her actions and vowed to get Museveni eighty percent of Kampala votes in the 2021 election.⁸⁶

After these rebukes by the President and the Minister, Musisi adopted a hands-off approach in her efforts to evict street vendors and resigned from her position in December 2018, citing political interference in her work.⁸⁷ While anti-street vending rhetoric has remained high, current actions against street vendors are muted because of clear political calculations for the forthcoming 2021 elections. President Museveni, Minister Kamya, and the Acting ED Godfrey Kitaka are very aware that any outcry from street vendors has potential electoral implications, as evidenced in 2016. This may partly explain why the vendors are still on the streets.⁸⁸ The politicization of reforms has also been sustained from the opposition side—particularly the Lord Mayor of Kampala, various division mayors, and Kampala councilors. From the very start, the political opposition tried to make the work of KCCA technical officials very difficult particularly by inciting the public on the issue of street vendors.

Petty Corruption

Petty corruption, which usually involves exchanges of small amounts of money, can be either extortion or collusion.⁸⁹ In Uganda, other studies have revealed that even when corruption is petty in nature, it can have devastating consequences if widespread or embedded in a critical sector.⁹⁰ Similarly, shop owners and street vendors interviewed for this study intimated that law enforcement officers sent to evict street vendors sometimes extort money or get 'tips' to turn a blind eye on their activities. This practice was reported to be very common in locations that attract more customers. Those who cannot afford the 'tip' are the ones whose goods are confiscated or arrested.⁹¹ Both the vendors and the law enforcement officers involved in this kind of corruption benefit at personal level. However, the practice makes efforts to clear the streets of vendors more difficult. Such corrupt practices are not unique to KCCA law enforcement offers. Research in other cities such as Nairobi, Harare, Lagos, and Mumbai have indicated that bribes or direct extortion of money from street vendors by corrupt officers runs into millions of dollars per year.⁹²

Conclusion

This article set out to examine the key factors, events, decisions, and processes that resulted in the significant increase in the number of street vendors in Kampala between 2014–2019. The main findings of this study revealed that the decisions of top government and KCCA officials, businesspeople, and market leaders to demolish and displace thousands of market vendors from their working places without proper and effective relocation plans pushed many vulnerable market vendors into street vending. In addition, this article has also illustrated how deliberate neglect of market vendor needs and different forms of corruption embedded in the demolition, redevelopment, and management processes of different markets combined to force thousands of market vendors into street vending. The article has also challenged the government narrative that the Kampala city management reform reduced corruption and improved service delivery for the poor. To the contrary, this study concludes that the reforms

were politicized and captured by central government officials who have used the opportunity to execute transactions such as market and prime land giveaways that have hurt the very poor and directly contributed to increased street vending. Street vendors have also used different methods to defend their presence, with some bringing temporary wins and others putting their lives into harm's way. It is the hope of the author that the illustrations of how corruption has manifested itself in the different market demolitions, redevelopment, and management will provide better understanding of how it is perpetuated and how it can be stopped in future.

References

ADB/OECD. 2003. *Uganda - African Economic Outlook*. Accessed 22 August 2018. https://www.oecd.org/countries/uganda/2497647.pdf.

Ahikire, J. and C. Ampaire. 2003. "Vending in the City: A Gendered Perspective." Centre for Basic Research, Working Paper Series, Kampala, 28.

Amia, P. 2017. "Kamya Orders Vendors off the Streets." *Daily Monitor*, 10 August. Accessed 18 August 2018. http://www.dailymonitor.co.ug./

Amundsen, I. 2006. *Political Corruption and the Role of Donors in Uganda*. Bergen: C. Michelsen Institute.

Apunyo, H. 2010. Museveni: Opposition More Corrupt. *Daily Monitor*, 8 April. Accessed 28 November 2018. http://www.dailymonitor.co.ug./

Arriola, L. 2009. "Patronage and Political Stability in Africa." *Comparative Political Studies* 42.10: 1339–62.

Ashforth, B. E. and V. Anand. 2003. "The Normalization of Corruption in Organizations." *Research in Organizational Behaviour* 25: 1–52.

Bardhan, P. 1997. "Corruption and Development: A Review of Issues." *Journal of Economic Literature* 35. 3: 1320–46.

Baškarada. S. 2014. Qualitative Case Study Guidelines. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1008&context=tqr.

Brautigam, D. et al. 2008. *Taxation and State Building in Developing Countries*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Brief, A.P. et al. 2001. "Collective Corruption in the Corporate World: Toward a Process Model." In M. E. Turner (ed.), *Groups at Work: Theory and Research* (Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates) 471–99.

Bromley, R. 2000. "Street Vending and Public Policy: A Global Review." *International Journal of Sociology and Social Policy* 20.1-2: 1–28.

Bukenya, B. and W. Muhumuza. 2017. "The Politics of Core Public Sector Reform in Uganda: Behind the Façade." Working Paper No. 85. ESID: University of Manchester.

Chang, H-J. 2002. *Kicking Away the Ladder, Development Strategy in Historical Perspective*. London: Anthem Press.

Chang, H-J. 2003. Globalization, Economic Development and the Role of State. Zed Books, London.

Chauvet, L. and P. Collier. 2009. "Elections and Economic Policy in Developing Countries." *Economic Policy* 24.59: 509–50.

Chayes, S. 2016. *Corruption: Violent Extremism, Kleptocracy, and the Dangers of Failing Governance.* Washington: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace.

Chêne, M. 2009. "Overview of Corruption in Uganda." Anti-corruption Resource Centre. https://www.u4.no/publications/overview-of-corruption-in-uganda.pdf

Creswell, J. W. 2014. *Research Design: Qualitative, Quantitative, and Mixed Methods Approach*. Thousand Oaks: SAGE Publications.

GCR. 2015. Kampala Capital City Authority - Global Credit Ratings Report. Ebene, Mauritius: GCR.

Goodfellow, T. 2010. "The Bastard Child of Nobody, Anti-planning and the Institutional Crisis in Contemporary Kampala." Crisis States Research Centre, Working Paper No. 67.

Goodfellow, T. and K. Titeca 2012. "Presidential Intervention and the Changing 'Politics of Survival' in Kampala's Informal Economy." *The International Journal of Urban Policy and Planning* 29: 264–70.

Graeme, Y. 2017. "From Protection to Repression: The Politics of Street Vending in Kampala." *Journal of Eastern African Studies* 11.4: 714–33.

Graeme, Y. 2018. "De-democratisation and the Rights of Street Vendors in Kampala, Uganda." *The International Journal of Human Rights* 22. 8: 1007–29.

Granovetter, M. 1985. "Economic Action and Social Structure: The Problem of Embeddedness." *American Journal of Sociology* 91: 481–510.

Guillaume, I. 2005. "Street Enterprises, Urban Livelihoods and Poverty in Kinshasa." *Environment and Urbanization* 17.2: 55–67.

Gumisiriza, P. and S. Kugonza. 2020. "Corruption and Solid Waste Management in Uganda." *Journal of Environmental and Public Health*. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/32676123/

Heidenheimer, A.J. and Johnston, M. 2009. *Political Corruption*. Piscataway, NJ: Transaction Publishers.

Hellman, J. and Kaufmann, D. 2001. "Confronting the Challenge of State Capture in Transition Economies." *Finance and Development* 38.3.

https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/fandd/2001/09/hellman.htm

Human Rights Watch. 2013. *Letting the Big Fish Swim. Failures to Prosecute High-level Corruption in Uganda*. New York: Human Rights Watch.

Jávor, I. and D. Jancsics. 2013. "The Role of Power in Organizational Corruption: An Empirical Study." *Administration & Society* 48.5: 527–58.

Kalyegira, T. 2014. "The Legacy of Jennifer Musisi-Ssemakula." *Daily Monitor*, 17 August. Accessed 12 August 2018. http://www.dailymonitor.co.ug.

Kasozi, E. and J. Namyalo. 2018. "I Issued Titles for City Schools Playground, says Kulata." *Daily Monitor*, 11 February. Accessed 23 August 2018. http://www.dailymonitor.co.ug/

Kaufman, R. 1974. "The Patron-Client Concept and Macro Politics: Prospects and Problems." *Comparative Studies in Society and History* 16.3: 284–308.

Kayuni, M.H. and R. Tambulasi. 2009. "Political Transitions and Vulnerability of Street Vending in Malawi." *Theoretical and Empirical Research in Urban Management* 3.12: 79–96.

Kazibwe, K. 2016. "Museveni says Allowing Vendors on Street is Committing Suicide." *Chimpreports*, 3 November. Accessed 18 July 2018. https://www.facebook.com/ChimpReports/posts/1143622282401365.

Khan, N. 2014. "Qualitative Research Method: Grounded Theory." *International Journal of Business and Management* 9.11: 224-33.

Kiggundu, E. 2016. "Beti Kamya: Musisi has Learnt from her Past Mistakes." *The Observer*, 25 July. Accessed 4 October 2018. http://www.observer.ug/news.../45528-beti-kamya-musisi-has-learnt-from-her-past-mistakes.

Kusakabe, K. 2006. "Policy Issues on Street Vending: An Overview of Studies in Thailand, Cambodia and Mongolia." International Labour Organization.

Lawyer, K. (forthcoming). "Netting Agrarian Fragments: Legalism Erasing Legitimate Land Rights." Makerere Institute of Social Research.

Lindell, I. et al. 2019. "Governing Urban Informality: Reworking Spaces and Subjects in Kampala, Uganda." *International Development Planning Review* 41.1: 63–84.

Lindell, I. and C. Ampaire 2016. "The Untamed Politics of Urban Informality: 'Gray Space' and Struggles for Recognition in an African City." *Theoretical Inquiries in Law* 17: 257-82.

Markets and Agricultural Trade Improvement Project (MATIP-2). 2014. Republic of Uganda.

Mauzy, D.K. and R. Milne. 2002. *Singapore Politics under the People's Action Party*. New York: Routledge.

Mayemba, A. 2017. "Vendors Vow to Stay on Streets as KCCA Redeploys Enforcers." *The Observer*, 21 August. Accessed 23 July 2018 http://www.observer.ug/.../54507-vendors-vow-to-stay-on-streets-as-kcca-redeploys-enforcers.ht.

Misangyi V.F. et al. 2008. "Ending Corruption: The Interplay among Institutional Logics, Resources, and Institutional Entrepreneurs." *Academy of Management Review* 33.3: 750–70.

Mitullah, W. 2003. "Street Vending in African Cities: A Synthesis of Empirical Findings from Kenya, Cote D' Ivoire, Ghana, Zimbabwe, Uganda and South Africa." Background Paper for the 2005 World Development Report. Washington: World Bank.

Monteith, W. 2015. "A 'Market for the People'? Changing Structures of Governance and Participation in a Ugandan Marketplace." *Development* 58.1: 58–64.

Monteith, W. 2017. "Markets and Monarchs: Indigenous Urbanism in Postcolonial Kampala." *Settler Colonial Studies* 9.2: 247-65.

Mubiru, A. 2018. "Kamya Orders City Vendors off Streets." *New Vision*, 2 November. Accessed 19 December 2018. https://www.newvision.co.ug/new_vision/news/1488815/kamya-city-vendors-streets

Mubita, A. et al. 2017. "Urban Informality and Small Scale Enterprize (SME) Development in Zambia: An Exploration of Theory and Practice." *Journal of Behavioural Economics, Finance, Entrepreneurship, Accounting and Transport* 5.1: 19–29.

Mugisa, A. et al. 2009. "The History of Park Yard Market." *New Vision*, 25 February. Accessed 12 September 2018. https://www.newvision.co.ug/new_vision/news/1226077/history-park-yard-market.

Muiruri, P. 2010. *Women Street Vendors in Nairobi Kenya: A Situational and Policy Analysis within a Human Rights Framework.* Addis Ababa: Organisation for Social Science Research in Eastern and Southern Africa (OSSRESA).

Mukhaye, D. 2016. "Lukwago Tells off Kamya over Eviction of Vendors." *Daily Monitor*, 20 October. Accessed August 2018. http://www.dailymonitor.co.ug.

Mukhaye, D. 2017. "Four KCCA Law Enforcers Arrested over Vendor's Death." *Daily Monitor*, 5 August. Accessed 9 September 2018. http://www.dailymonitor.co.ug.

Mulondo, L. and J. Waiswa. 2016. "KCCA Reduces Rent Fees for Wandegeya." *New Vision*, 29 July. Accessed 23 October 2018. https://www.newvision.co.ug/new_vision/news/.../kcca-reduces-rent-fees-wandegeya

Mungai, C. 2016. "Why African Cities are Full of Street Vendors and Hawkers - and How we can Create Better Jobs." *Mail and Guardian Africa*, 18 April. Accessed 12 November 2018. http://www.mgafrica.com.

Musisi, F. 2016. "Tumwebaze Backs Musisi in Kampala Fall Out." *Daily Monitor*, 2 March. Accessed 16 November 2018. http://www.dailymonitor.co.ug.

Musoke, R. 2017. "Scandal over Museveni's Shs 6bn Handshake." *The Independent*, 16 January. Accessed 15 November 2018. https://www.independent.co.ug.

Mwenda, A. and R. Tangri. 2013. *The Politics of Elite Corruption in Africa. Uganda in Comparative Africa Perspective.* New York: Routledge.

Mwenda, A. and R. Tangri. 2005. "Patronage Politics, Donor Reforms, and Regime Consolidation in Uganda." *African Affairs* 104.416: 449–67.

Nabukeera, M. et al. 2015. "Recentralization of Kampala City Administration in Uganda, Implications for Top and Bottom Accountability." *Sage Open* 5.3: 1–13.

Nakaweesi, D. 2015. "Why Museveni has made a U-turn on Privatization." *Daily Monitor*, Kampala March 31. Accessed 22 August 2018. https://www.dailymonitor.co.ug.

Nakazi, F. and R. Asiimwe. 2019. "The Plight of Kampala Street Vendors." *EPRC*, 9 January. http://eprcug.org/blog/676-the-plight-of-kampala-street-vendors.

Nangonzi, Y. and S. Lubwama. 2013. "State House, Police cited in Boda-Boda Row." *The Observer*, 29 September. Accessed 2 November 2018. https://www.observer.ug/news-headlines/27752-state-house-police-cited-inboda-boda-row.

Nantaba, A. 2018. "ANALYSIS: Musisi's Resignation and the Fate of CEOs." *The Independent*, 30 October. Accessed 10 December 2018. https://www.independent.co.ug/analysis-musisis-resignation-and-the-fate-of-ceos/Retrieved

Nateebwa, S. 2015. "KCCA Vows to Block Wandegeya Market Vendors' Election." 9.33 KFM, 24 March. Accessed 12 December 2018. http://www.kfm.co.ug/business/kcca-vows-to-block-wandegeya-market-vendorselection.Html

Ngwomoya, A. 2017a. "Hamis Kiggundu Speaks Out on Park Yard Eviction." *Daily Monitor*, 5 March. Accessed 14 December 2018. http://www.dailymonitor.co.ug.

Ngwomoya, A. 2017b. "KCCA Denies Involvement in Park Yard Market Demolition." *Daily Monitor*, 3 March. Accessed 13 December 2018. http://www.dailymonitor.co.ug.

Ngwomoya, A. 2017c. "We Did Not Clear Hamis Kiggundu to Demolish Park Yard – KCCA." *Daily Monitor*, 6 March. Accessed 13 December 2018. http://www.dailymonitor.co.ug.

Ngwomoya, A. 2017d. "Why Kisekka Market Redevelopment has Stalled." *Daily Monitor*, 31 December. Retrieved December 13, 2018. http://www.dailymonitor.co.ug.

Ngwomoya, A. 2017e. "Kasubi, Kalerwe Market Vendors to be Displaced in Road Expansion." *Daily Monitor*, 2 June. Accessed 15 December 2018.

https://www.monitor.co.ug/News/National/Kasubi-Kalerwe-market-vendors-displaced-road-expansion/688334-3952004-format-xhtml-xph4l7z/index.html.

Persson, A. et al. 2012. "Why Anticorruption Reforms Fail – Systemic Corruption as a Collective Action Problem." *Governance: An International Journal of Policy, Administration, and Institutions,* 26.3: 449–71.

Potts, D. 2008. "The Urban Informal Sector in Sub-Saharan Africa: From Bad to Good (and back again?)." *Development Southern Africa* 25.2: 151–56.

Robles-Egea, A. 2012. "Clientelist Relationships and Political Corruption: The Shortcoming of Democracy (Andalusia, a study case)." Universidad de Granada. IPSA XXII World Congress of Political Science, Madrid.

Roever, S and C. Skinner C. 2016. "Street Vendors and Cities." *Environment and Urbanization* 28.2: 359-74.

Rubongoya, B.J. 2007. *Regime Hegemony in Museveni's Uganda: Pax Musevenica*. London: Palgrave.

Salway, S. et al. 2005. "Women's Employment in Urban Bangladesh: A Challenge to Gender Identity?" *Development and Change* 36.2: 317–49.

Sardan, J.P.O. 1999. "A Moral Economy of Corruption in Africa?" *The Journal of Modem African Studies*, 37.1: 25–52.

Semakula, J. 2017. "Kyambadde Faults Kamya for Evicting Park Yard Traders." *The New Vision*, 4 March. Accesdsed 13 December 2018. https://observer.ug/viewpoint/43188-did-nrm-really-lose-because-of-jennifer-musisi

Semweya-Musoke, O. 2016. "Did NRM really lose because of Jennifer Musisi?" *The Observer*, 21 March. Accessed 28 December 2018. https://observer.ug/viewpoint/43188-did-nrm-really-lose-because-of-jennifer-musisi

Sonny, Y. et al. 2009. *Men in White: The Untold Story of Singapore's Ruling Political Party.* Singapore: Singapore Press Holdings.

Søreide, T. 2014. Drivers of Corruption: A Brief Review. Washington DC: World Bank.

Stein, R. M., and Bickers, K. N. 1994. "Congressional Elections and the Pork Barrel." *The Journal of Politics* 56.2: 377–99.

Stiglitz, J. 2005. *Globalization and its Discontent*. London: Allen Lane/Penguin Books.

The Guardian, 2014. "Mumbai Street Vendors: Cops Work in Shifts, so I have to Bribe Each One." 28 November. Accessed 13 December 2018.

https://www.theguardian.com/cities/2014/nov/.../mumbai-street-vendorscops-bribery.

The Ugandan, 2017. "Kamya Orders Vendors off the Streets." *The Ugandan Today,* 10 August. Accessed 18 December 2018. http://www.theugandatoday.com/business/2017/08/kamya-orders-vendors-off-the-streets.

UDN. 2013. "Dossier on Corruption in Uganda from 2002-2012." Accessed 15 August 2018. https://www.udn.or.ug.

Uganda Media Centre, 2016. "President says KCCA Executive Director Came to Rescue the City from Potholes." Accessed 19 December 2018. https://www.mediacentre.go.ug/.../president-says-kcca-executive-director-came-rescue-the-city-from-potholes.

ULRC and MLG. 2013. "A Report of the Review of the Markets Act, Cap 94 in Uganda." Uganda Law Reform Commission and Ministry of Local Government.

Van de Walle, N. 2003. "Presidentialism and Clientelism in Africa's Emerging Party Systems." *Journal of Modern African Studies* 41.2: 297–321.

Vokes, R. and S. Wilkins. 2016. "Party, Patronage and Coercion in the NRM's 2016 Re-election in Uganda: Imposed or Embedded?" *Journal of East African Studies* 10.4: 581–600.

Notes

1 Goodfellow 2010. 2 Monteith 2015. 3 Apunyo 2010. 4 Nabukeera et al. 2015; Lindell and Ampaire 2016; Graeme 2017.

- 5 GCR 2015.
- 6 Kalyegira 2014; Uganda Media Centre 2016.
- 7 Kazibwe 2016; Amia 2017; The Ugandan 2017.
- 8 Mukhaye 2017.
- 9 Graeme 2017; Mayemba 2017; Mukhaye 2017; *The Ugandan* 2017; Mubiru 2018; Nakazi and Asiimwe 2019.
- 10 Bromley 2000; Mitullah 2003.
- 11 Guillaume 2005; Salway 2005; Kusakabe 2006; Muiruri 2010.
- 12 Bromley 2000; Potts 2008; Roever and Skinner 2016.
- 13 Ahikire & Ampaire 2003; Mitullah 2003.
- 14 Graeme 2017, 2018; Lindell, Ampaire & Byerley 2019.
- 15 Kayuni and Tambulasi 2009.
- 16 Mungai 2016.
- 17 Mwenda and Tangri 2005.
- 18 AfDB/OECD 2003.
- 19 Mwenda and Tangri 2005; Nakaweesi 2015; Kafureeka (forthcoming).
- 20 GCR 2015.
- 21 Mubita et al. 2017.
- 22 Chang 2002, 2003; Stiglitz 2005; Lee 2011.
- 23 Bardhan 1997; Mauzy and Milne 2002; Chauvet and Collier 2009; Sonny, Lim and Leong 2009; Lee 2011.
- 24 Brautigam et al. 2008.
- 25 Rubongoya 2007.
- 26 Mwenda and Tangri 2013; Bukenya and Muhumuza 2017.
- 27 Amundsen 2006; Mwenda and Tangri 2005, 2013; UDN 2013; Chêne 2009; Vokes and Wilkins 2016; Bukenya and Muhumuza 2017.
- 28 Stein and Bickers 1994.
- 29 Goodfellow 2010; Nabukeera et al. 2015.
- 30 ULRC and MLG 2013; GCR 2015.
- 31 Lindell and Ampaire 2016.
- 32 Monteith 2017.
- 33 Lindell and Ampaire 2016.
- 34 Goodfellow and Titeca 2012.
- 35 Monteith 2017.
- 36 Lindell and Ampaire 2016.
- 37 Ngwomoya 2017d.
- 38 Bukenya and Muhumuza 2017.
- 39 Apunyo 2010; Monteith 2015; Bukenya and Muhumuza 2017.
- 40 Goodfellow 2010.
- 41 Brief, Buttram and Dukerich 2001; Ashforth and Anand 2003; Misangyi et al. 2008.
- 42 Lindell and Ampaire 2016.
- 43 Nabukeera et al. 2015.

- 44 Human Rights Watch 2013.
- 45 Granovetter 1985; Misangyi et al. 2008.
- 46 Kaufman 1974 Sardan 1999; Van de Walle 2003; Arriola 2009; Robles-Egea 2012; Persson et al. 2012.
- 47 ULRC and MLG 2013.
- 48 Baškarada 2014; Creswell 2014; Khan 2014.
- 49 Ngwomoya 2017d.
- 50 Testimonies of Kisekka Market Vendors now selling motorcycle spare parts on the streets of Namirembe road. Kampala, 14 July 2018.
- 51 MATIP-2 2014.
- 52 Nakasinde et al. 2016.
- 53 Nateebwa 2015.
- 54 Interview, Rubanga Ronnie (KCCA chief revenue officer) at Wandegeya market. Kampala, 14 September 2018.
- 55 Testimonies of 4 Vendors in Wandegeya market. Wandegeya 22 July 2018.
- 56 Mulondo and Waiswa 2016.
- 57 Testimonies of 4 vendors in Wandegeya market. Wandegeya, 22 July 2018.
- 58 Heidenheimer and Johnston 2009.
- 59 Hellman and Kaufmann 2001.
- 60 Søreide 2014.
- 61 Mugisa et al. 2009.
- 62 Ngwomoya 2017a.
- 63 Ngwomoya 2017b.
- 64 Ngwomoya 2017c.
- 65 Semakula 2017.
- 66 Ngwomoya 2017a.
- 67 Testimonies of with four Nakivubo Park Yard market vendors now operating on Namirembe Road Street. Kampala, 18 July 2018.
- 68 Interview, Dr. Galukande Esau (KCCA Deputy Director for Production and Marketing). Kampala, 12 November 2018.
- 69 Graeme 2018.
- 70 Testimonies of 4 former Usafi market vendors now operating along Entebbe road. Kampala, 7 July 2018.
- 71 Testimonies of 2 former Nakivubo Park Yard market vendors now operating along the Streets in Lubaga division. Kampala, 3 July 2018; Agencies 2017.
- 72 Interview, Dr. Galukande Esau (KCCA Deputy Director for Production and Marketing). Kampala, 12 November 2018.
- 73 Granovetter 1985; Misangyi et al. 2008.
- 74 Chayes 2016; Jancsics and Jávor 2013.
- 75 Ngwomoya 2017e.
- 76 Testimonies of former Kasubi roadside market now operating on the streets in Nakulabye and Kasubi. Kasubi, 16 July 2018.

77 Interview, Lukwago Elias (Lord Mayor of Kampala). Kampala 18 July 2018.

- 78 Bukenya and Muhumuza 2017; Musoke 2017; Kasozi and Namyalo 2018.
- 79 Nakazi and Asiimwe 2019.
- 80 Interview, Dr. Kafureeka Lawyer (Research Fellow at Makerere Institute of Social Research and Lecturer in the Department of Development Studies Makerere University). 20 July 2018.
- 81 Goodfellow and Titeca 2012; Nangonzi and Lubwama 2013; Lindell and Ampaire 2016; Monteith 2017.
- 82 Interview, Associate Professor Kiiza Julius (Department of Political Science and Public Administration, Makerere University). Kampala, 27 July 2018.
- 83 Mukhaye 2017.
- 84 Interview, Professor William Muhumuza (Department of Political Science and Public Administration, Makerere University). Kampala, 28 July 2018
- 85 Musisi 2016; Graeme 2017.
- 86 Kiggundu 2016.
- 87 Nantaba 2018.
- 88 Interview, Professor William Muhumuza (Department of Political Science and Public Administration, Makerere University). Kampala, 28 July 2018
- 89 Søreide 2014.
- 90 Gumisiriza and Kugonza 2020.
- 91 Testimonies of 10 shop owners & 10 street vendors operating in Kampala central business District. Kampala, 17 September 2017.
- 92 Muiruri 2010; The Guardian 2014.